Report of the Conservation Commission

The Conservation Commission had its busiest year in recent memory in 2005, with 143 public hearings, representing a 26% increase from the previous year. During the year, we continued to operate without a full-time Conservation Agent, and for seven weeks in the fall, without even an administrative aid.  Obtaining funding for a full-time agent remains a priority of Commission members. While we had a number of supporters within town government, our budget request for a full-time agent failed at Town Meeting when it was bundled with other 

requests and voters declined to pass an override.  We will continue to seek funding for a full-time agent in the new year because Norwell both needs and deserves the full-time expertise of an agent to interpret and enforce the Wetlands Protection Act and the Norwell Wetlands Protection Bylaw, as well as to manage conservation lands for public use and enjoyment.

The Commission’s stewardship over conservation land increased by over five acres when the Barstow Fields on River Street were acquired in 2005 with funds provided by the Community Preservation Act.  The property is located in the North River Scenic Corridor and provides diverse wildlife habitat, including grassland and protected wildlife passage along Copeland Tannery Brook to Third Herring Brook.  

The senior volunteers continue to provide invaluable assistance to the Commission in its stewardship of conservation land.  Projects completed by the volunteers in 2005 include: repairing the dock at Jacobs Pond and leveling the parking area on Duncan Drive to prevent washout into the pond; clearing and pruning trails on conservation land throughout the town; and assisting with special projects in the Commission office.  Thanks go out to Charlie Dirk, Ralph Knowles, Al Svelnis, and Steve Young. 

Illegal activity continues to be a problem on conservation land, especially at Jacobs Pond, and we ask that anyone seeing such activity contact the Norwell Police.  At Jacobs Pond, people were observed hunting and killing turtles in large numbers.  Others were observed riding ATVs on conservation lands, which is not permitted.  While the Commission would like to be informed of such activities, a citizen’s first phone call should be to the police, who are better able to confront people in potentially volatile situations. 

A significant achievement for both the Commission and the Town of Norwell in 2005 was the completion of the Norwell Open Space and Recreation Plan 2005 - 2010.  The plan was given final approval by the state Executive Office of Environmental Affairs, allowing Norwell to participate in state grant rounds through March 2010.  Copies of the plan are available for inspection at the Norwell Library, and may also be purchased at the Town Clerk’s Office for 

$25.00 each.  In addition, the plan will be available on the town’s website as of March

2006.  Special thanks should be given to the Open Space and Recreation Plan Committee members: Deborah Lenahan, Chair; Richard Barry; Dale Connor; Deborah Hill; Steve Ivas; Rosanne Joyce; Michele Simoneaux; and Barbara Wolinsky, as well as to cartographer Eliza McClennen and editor Alison Demong.  We also thank all of the Norwell residents who responded to the Open Space Questionnaire, some of whose quotations appear in the published plan.

Finally, we lost a dedicated, long-term Commission member in 2005 when A. Gail Storm decided not to seek reappointment.  Gail served the town for many years, and her calm, level-headed, and knowledgeable presence will be missed.  Fortunately, David Osborne volunteered to serve as our newest member, and he has already proven to be an active and enthusiastic commissioner.  

The Conservation Commission meets on the first and third Tuesday of the month at 7:30 p.m.  Meetings are open to the public, and all are welcome.

Respectfully submitted, Norwell Conservation Commission.
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